**Units-Infantry Regiments** 

U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 30 May 2012

### 442<sup>ND</sup> INFANTRY REGIMENT/COMBAT TEAM

A <u>Working</u> Bibliography of MHI Sources

The 442<sup>nd</sup> Combat Team was organized Feb 1943 at Camp Shelby, MS under the command of Col. Charles Pence. It comprised the 442<sup>nd</sup> Infantry Regiment, 522<sup>nd</sup> Field Artillery Battalion, and 232<sup>nd</sup> Combat Engineer Company--all Japanese-American (Nisei) units. Beginning Jan 1944, individual members served as replacements for the Nisei 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion, activated earlier in Jun 1942 and already combat-experienced with the 34<sup>th</sup> Division in Italy. After the 442<sup>nd</sup> as a whole reached Italy in May 1944, it absorbed the 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion.

#### **CONTENTS**

General Sources.....p.1 Personal Views.....p.3 Special Aspects.....p.4 Other.....p.5 Annual Historical Summary....p.5

#### **GENERAL SOURCES**

- Allen, Gwenfread. <u>Hawaii's War Years, 1941-1945</u>. Westport, CT: Greenwood, 1971 reprint of 1950 edition. pp. 263-73. D767.92.A72.
- Asahina, Robert. Just Americans: How Japanese Americans Won a War at Home and Abroad: The Story of the 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion/442d Regimental Combat Team in World War II. NY: Gotham Books, 2006. 339 p. D769.8.A6.A83.
- Chang, Thelma. <u>"I Can Never Forget": Men of the 100<sup>th</sup>/442d"</u>. Honolulu: Sigi, 1991. 207 p. D811.A2.C52.
- Crost, Lyn. <u>Honor by Fire: Japanese Americans at War in Europe and the Pacific</u>. Novato, CA: Presidio, 1994. 335 p. D753.8.C76.

Glasgow, Matt. "Go for Broke: The 442d Combat Team Story." Soldiers (Nov 1978): pp. 6-12. Per.

- Goodman, Paul. <u>A Fragment of Victory in Italy during World War II...: A Special Study Concerned</u> with the 92d Infantry Division and its Principal Attachments including the 473d and 442d (Japanese-American) Infantry Regiments. Nashville, TN: Battery Press, 1993. 209 p. #05-92.1952.1993r.
- Matsuo, Dorothy. <u>Boyhood to War: History and Anecdotes of the 442<sup>nd</sup> RCT</u>. Honolulu, HI: Mutual, 1992. 240 p. D811.A2.M38.
- Morita, Hiroaki. "The Nation's Most Decorated Military Unit: The 100<sup>th</sup>/442d RCT." AWC student paper, 48 p. Arch. Includes transcripts of 1991-92 interviews w/Sen Daniel Inouye, vet of unit, pp. 25-42.
- Nakatsuka, Lawrence. <u>Hawaii's Own: Picture Story of 442d Regiment, 100<sup>th</sup> Bn., and Interpreters</u>. Honolulu: L.H. Saamoto, 1946. 103 p. #603-442.1946.
- Oba, Ronald, editor. <u>The Men of Company F, 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team</u>. n.p., 1989. 41 p. #603-442.1989.
- Rademaker, John A. <u>These are Americans: The Japanese Americans in Hawaii in World War II</u>. Palo Alto, CA: Pacific Books, 1951. 278 p. D753.8.R3.

Schultz, Duane. "American Samurai." <u>World War II</u> (Nov/Dec 2011): pp. 60-67. Per. Oct 1944 "rescue" the isolated position of 141<sup>st</sup> Infantry Regiment in Vosges Mountains.

- Shirey, Orville C. <u>Americans: The Story of the 442d Combat Team</u>. Nashville, TN: Battery Press, 1998 reprint of 1946. 151 p. #603-442.1946/2.1998e.
- Tanaka, Chester. <u>Go for Broke: A Pictorial History of the Japanese American 100<sup>th</sup> Infantry Battalion</u> <u>and the442d Regimental Combat Team</u>. Richmond, CA: Go for Broke, Inc., 1982. 171 p. #603-442.1982.
- United States. Army. 442<sup>nd</sup> Infantry. <u>Go for Broke: 1943-1993</u>. [U.S.?: s.n., 1993]. 104 p. #603-442.1993.
- U.S. Army. Mediterranean Theater of Operations. <u>The Story of the 442<sup>nd</sup> Combat Team Composed of 442<sup>nd</sup> Infantry Regiment, 552<sup>nd</sup> Field Artillery Battalion, 232 Combat Engineer Company</u>. Italy, 1945. 43 p. #603-442.1981.
- Vaughn, Don. "Proving their Mettle: The 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team..." <u>Military Officer</u> (May 2012): pp. 50-55, 70 & 75. Per.
- Wakamatsu, Jack K. <u>Silent Warriors: A Memoir of America's 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team</u>. Los Angeles: JKW, 1992. 212 p. #603-442.1992.
- Yenne, Bill. <u>Rising Sons: The Japanese American GIs who Fought for the United States in</u> <u>World War II.</u> NY: St Martin's, 2007. 302 p. D769.31.442<sup>nd</sup>Y46.

Zabecki, David T. "The 'Go for Broke' 442<sup>nd</sup>." Military History (Feb/Mar 2009): p. 21. Per.

#### PERSONAL VIEWS

- Almond, Edward. Oral history transcripts & papers. Arch. 442<sup>nd</sup> served with 92<sup>nd</sup> Infantry Division under his command in Italy.
- Bolte, Charles. Papers. 16 Boxes. Arch. Includes memoir of Albert Schreiber, whose training at Cook & Bakery School at Camp Shelby brought him into contact w/ 442d.
- Collection of Memoirs, Company "L", 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team. 6 vols. n.p., 1994? D811A2C647.

Contains memoirs, individual and group photographs of soldiers, personnel information, brief service histories, and unit rosters.

- Duus, Masayo U. <u>Unlikely Liberators: The Men of the 100<sup>th</sup> and 442<sup>nd</sup></u>. [Translated from Japanese] Honolulu, HI: U HI, 1987. 259 p. D753.8.D8813. Her research included over 300 interviews with unit veterans.
- Felt, Marion F. "The Operations of the 2<sup>nd</sup> Platoon, Company A, 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion, 442d Combat Team in the Attack on Hill "Georgia", North of Serravesza (Sic) Italy, 6 April 1945 (Po Valley Campaign): (Personal Experience of a Platoon Leader)." Ft Benning, GA: Infantry School Paper, 1949? 27 p. + maps. #603-442.1949/2a.
- Jones, Edwin. Memoir. Arch. Coast Arty officer; 100<sup>th</sup> Infantry Battalion trained at his base on Oahu.
- Keegan, Christopher R. "The Operations of the 2<sup>nd</sup> Battalion, 442<sup>nd</sup> Infantry (Attached to the 34<sup>th</sup> Infantry Division) in the Pursuit to the Arno in the Vicinity of Suvere, Italy, 26<sup>th</sup> June 1944 (Rome-Arno Campaign): (Personal Experience of a Heavy Weapons Company Commander." Ft Benning, GA: Infantry School Paper, 1949? 36 p. + maps. #603-442.1949a.
- Masuda, Minoru. <u>Letters from the 442<sup>nd</sup></u>: <u>The World War II Correspondence of a Japanese American</u> <u>Medic</u>. [Edited by Hana Masuda & Dianne Bridgman] Seattle, WA: U WA, 2008. 290 p. D811.M373.
- Shimizu, Kiyoshi H. <u>Proving Our Loyalty: The World War II Story of a Young Nisei Infantryman</u> <u>Fighting for his Country in the Hundredth Battalion</u>. Privately printed, 1995. 47 p. D811.A3.S55.
- Tateishi, John. <u>And Justice for All: An Oral History of the Japanese-American Detention Camps</u>. NY: Random House, 1984. 260 p. D769.8.A6.A67. Includes 4 vets of 442d on pp. 120-23, 157-67, 176-85 & 250-59.

- Tsubano, John. Material in WWII Miscellaneous Collection. Arch. Enlisted service with 100<sup>th</sup> Infantry Battalion.
- U.S. Army Military History Institute. WWII Veterans Survey. Arch. Returns of completed questionnaires & other material, 1988-, filed by unit.
- Yost, Israel A. S. <u>Combat Chaplain: The Personal Story of the World War II Chaplain of the Japanese</u> <u>American 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion</u>. Honolulu, HI: U HI, Pr, 2006. 308 p. D810.C36.U62.

#### SPECIAL ASPECTS

- Ankrum, Homer R. <u>Dogfaces Who Sailed Through Tears: The 34<sup>th</sup> Red Bull Infantry Division and Attached 100<sup>th</sup> (Hawaiian) Battalion and 442<sup>nd</sup> "Go for Broke" Regimental Combat Team in World War II: A Chronicle of the Heartbreaks, Hardships, Heroics, and Humor of the North African and Italian Campaigns</u>. Lake Mills, IA: Graphic, 1987. 661 p. #05-34.1987. Memoir of & tribute to 34<sup>th</sup> Infantry Division & attached units, including the 442<sup>nd</sup>.
- Fisher, Ernest F., Jr. <u>Cassino to the Alps</u>. In <u>USAWWII</u> series. Wash, DC: CMH, 1977. 583 p. D769.A533v11pt4. See index.
- Fujigani, T. "Go for Broke, the Movie: Japanese American Soldiers in U.S. National, Military, and Racial Discourses." In <u>Perilous Memories: The Asia-Pacific War(s)</u>. Durham, NC: Duke, 2001. pp. 239-66. DS777.53.P44.
- Gillespie, James J., & McBride, Lauren E. "The 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion (Nisei) Against the Germans." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Dec 1944): pp. 8-15. Per.
- Kiuchi, Atsushi. "A Special Hero." <u>Army</u> (Jan 1999): pp. 26-31. Per. PVT Akira Kanzaki, Company B, KIA crossing the Arno River.
- Mahon, John K., & Danysh, Romana. Infantry. Part I. In <u>Army Lineage Series</u>. Wash, DC: OCMH, 1972. pp. 62, 86, 98, 110 & 119. UA28.M353.
- Manks, Frederic P. "Long-Term Consequences of Combat Exposure: A Longitudinal Study of WWII Veterans of the 100<sup>th</sup>/442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team." PhD dss, U HI, 2000. 90 p. UB369.M36.
- O'Neill, James P. "The Battle of Belvedere." <u>Yank</u> (25 Aug 1944): pp. 2-4. Per. Action of 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion.

Philpott, Tom. "11 Japanese-Americans Cleared in WWII Protest." <u>Army Times</u> (29 Aug 1983): p. 6. Per.

Of the 106 who refused to undergo combat training in Mar 1944, 26 were courtmartialed, sentenced and paroled in 1946.

- Portner, Stuart. "The Japanese-American Combat Team." <u>Military Affairs</u> (Fall 1943): pp. 158-62. Per.
- U.S. Army. 442<sup>nd</sup> Combat Team. <u>Go for Broke, the 442d Decade: 10<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Reunion,</u> <u>July 20-31, 1953-Hawaii</u>. n.p., 1953. 80 p. #603-442.1953.
- U.S. Army. 442<sup>nd</sup> Infantry Regiment. "History of 442d Infantry...Feb 43-Jun 44." 2 vols. ca 400 p. #603-442.1944/2. Photostat reports from 92<sup>nd</sup> Division records.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. <u>The Album, 1943; The 442d Combat Team</u>. Atlanta, GA: Love, 1943. 108 p. #603-442.1943.
- U.S. Dept of Army. Office, Chief of Military History. <u>Army Lineage Book</u>. Vol. II. Wash, DC: GPO, 1953. pp. 789-91. UA25.U52.

#### See also:

-Bibliographies on the 34<sup>th</sup> & 92<sup>nd</sup> Infantry Divisions & 4 pertinent photos, Milne Coll, PhotoArch

#### **OTHER**

- Crow, Nathan. "Samoans Go for Broke." <u>Soldiers</u> (Sep 1987): pp. 48-49. Per. Company B, 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion, 442<sup>nd</sup> Infantry reserve unit created on Samoa in 1980.
- Harriott, Donald. Papers. Arch. Includes folder of newspaper clippings relating to the reactivation of the 442d in 1947. See Box 9.
- Honolulu Advertiser. <u>Aloha to the 442d Combat Team on their 10<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Reunion, Hawaii, 1953</u>. Brochure, 1953. 20 p. #603-442.1953/2.
- Shirey, Orville C. "Go for Broke." <u>Combat Forces Journal</u> (Jul 1951): p. 52. Per. Review of MGM movie by unit member and historian.
- U.S. Army. Presidio Museum. Go for Broke. Brochure of exhibit, 1981. 23 p. #603-442.1981.
- U.S. Dept of Interior. War Relocation Authority. <u>Nisei in Uniform</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1944. ca 50 p. #603-442.1944.

# ANNUAL HISTORICAL SUMMARIES 100<sup>th</sup> Battalion, 442<sup>nd</sup> Infantry Regiment Jul 1964-Jun 1965, 4 p.

1965, 3 p. Jul 1965-Jun 1966, 7 p. 1966, 6 p. Oct 1976-Sep 1977, 4 p. Oct 1977-Sep 1978, 11 p.

#### Miscellaneous

## 442<sup>nd</sup> Regimental Combat Team Vignette #59

News release 6-11 Magazine article Nov 1978 50<sup>th</sup> Anniversary reunion booklet